TECHNICAL REPORT STANDARD TITLE PAGE

FHWATX78-18310			
1 Title and Subside		5 Report Date	
"Dovral opmont of a Mixtur	o Design Procedure for	5. Report Date	_
Powelod Apphalt Mixtur		<u>November 1978</u>	8
Recycled Asphalt Mixtur		0. Performing Organizatio	on Lode
7. Author's)	Konnedy	8. Performing Organization	on Report No.
and Adedare S. Adedimil	a	Research Repo	ort. 183-10
9. Performing Organization Name and Addr Center for Highway Rese	ess earch.	10. Work Unit No.	
ECJ 2.5,		11. Contract or Grant No	·.
Austin, Texas 78712	at Austin,	Research Stud 13. Type of Report and P	1<u>y</u> 3-9-72-18 Period Covered
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and Address			
Texas State Department	of Highways and Public		
Transportation,	0	Interim	
Transportation Planning	Division, P.O. Box 5051	14. Sponsoring Agency C	ode
Austin, Texas 78763			
Federal Highway Adminis of Highway Pavement Mat	stration. Research Study	Title: "Tensile Char	racterizatio
		udy to evaluate the	tatique and
This report summar elastic characteristics preliminary mixture des Mixtures with diff terms of their engineer	rizes the findings of a st s of recycled asphalt pave sign procedure. Ferent types and amounts o ring properties. The prime	f additives were evaluate the	to develop a aluated in uation were
This report summar elastic characteristics preliminary mixture des Mixtures with diff terms of their engineer the static and repeated strength, static elasti and fatigue characteris	rizes the findings of a st s of recycled asphalt pave sign procedure. Ferent types and amounts o ring properties. The prim d-load indirect tensile te lc characteristics, resili stics were obtained.	f additives were eva ary methods of evaluated ary methods of evaluated of the state	to develop a aluated in uation were tensile eristics,
This report summar elastic characteristics preliminary mixture des Mixtures with diff terms of their engineer the static and repeated strength, static elasti and fatigue characteris Preliminary findin through the addition of which exhibits satisfac tests on both laborator results, a preliminary engineers to begin to mixtures. Future work	rizes the findings of a st s of recycled asphalt pave sign procedure. Terent types and amounts of ring properties. The prim d-load indirect tensile te to characteristics, resili- stics were obtained. Ings indicate that recycled asphalt and/or reclaimin story engineering properti- ry-prepared specimens and mixture design procedure routinely design mixtures may lead to modifications	f additives were evaluate the ment materials and f ary methods of evalu- sts. Estimates of ent elastic characte asphalt mixtures ca g agents to produce es as measured by 12 field cores. Based was formulated which involving recycled a of this procedure.	to develop a aluated in uation were tensile eristics, an be treate aboratory on these h will allow asphalt
This report summar elastic characteristics preliminary mixture des Mixtures with diff terms of their engineer the static and repeated strength, static elasti and fatigue characteris Preliminary findin through the addition of which exhibits satisfac tests on both laborator results, a preliminary engineers to begin to mixtures. Future work	rizes the findings of a st s of recycled asphalt pave sign procedure. The prime land indirect tensile tensile tensile tensile tensile tensile tensile tensile tensile tensiles tensiles tensile that recycled tasphalt and/or reclaiming tory engineering properticy-prepared specimens and mixture design procedure routinely design mixtures may lead to modifications tensile test. The findings of a st tensile test. The prime tensile test.	f additives were evaluate the ment materials and f additives were evaluary methods of evaluates. Estimates of ent elastic character asphalt mixtures can aggents to produce es as measured by lafield cores. Based was formulated which involving recycled a of this procedure.	aluated in uation were tensile eristics, an be treate a material aboratory on these h will allow asphalt ument is rough the tion Service 1.
This report summar elastic characteristics preliminary mixture des Mixtures with diff terms of their engineer the static and repeated strength, static elasti and fatigue characteris Preliminary findin through the addition of which exhibits satisfac tests on both laborator results, a preliminary engineers to begin to mixtures. Future work	rizes the findings of a st s of recycled asphalt pave sign procedure. Ferent types and amounts of ring properties. The prim d-load indirect tensile te te characteristics, resili- stics were obtained. Ings indicate that recycled tasphalt and/or reclaimin story engineering properti- ry-prepared specimens and mixture design procedure routinely design mixtures may lead to modifications net design, terete, t modulus, tensile test. 20. Security Classif. (of this page)	f additives were evaluate the ment materials and f additives were evaluary methods of evaluates. Estimates of the ent elastic character as the state of the state	aluated in uation were tensile eristics, an be treate a material aboratory on these h will allow asphalt ument is rough the tion Service 1.

۲. ۱

)

. i

j.

DEVELOPMENT OF A MIXTURE DESIGN PROCEDURE FOR RECYCLED ASPHALT MIXTURES

by

Ignacio Perez Thomas W. Kennedy Adedare S. Adedimila

Research Report Number 183-10

Tensile Characterization of Highway Pavement Materials

Research Project 3-9-72-183

conducted for

Texas State Department of Highways and Public Transportation

> in cooperation with U. S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration

> > by the

CENTER FOR HIGHWAY RESEARCH

THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT AUSTIN

November 1978

The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors, who are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the data presented herein. The contents do not necessarily reflect the official views or policies of the Federal Highway Administration. This report does not constitute a standard, specification, or regulation.

PREFACE

This is the tenth in a series of reports dealing with the findings of a research project concerned with tensile and elastic characteristics of highway pavement materials. This report summarizes the results of a preliminary investigation to determine the fatigue and elastic characteristics of recycled asphalt pavement materials. Utilizing the static and repeated-load indirect tensile tests, estimates of tensile strength, static and resilient elastic characteristics, and fatigue characteristics were obtained for recycled asphalt mixtures from current construction projects in Texas. In addition, a preliminary mixture design procedure was formulated for routine design of recycled asphalt mixtures.

This report was completed with the help of many people. Special appreciation is due Messrs. James N. Anagnos and Pat S. Hardeman for their assistance in the testing program, and Messrs. Avery Smith, Gerald Pack, James L. Brown, Charles Hughes and Arthur Hill, of the Texas State Department of Highways and Public Transportation, who provided technical liason and support for the project. Appreciation is also extended to personnel from Districts 8 and 21 who worked closely with the project and to the Center for Highway Research staff who assisted in the preparation of the manuscript. The support of the Federal Highway Administration, Department of Transportation, is gratefully acknowledged.

LIST OF REPORTS

Report No. 183-1, "Tensile and Elastic Characteristics of Pavement Materials," by Bryant P. Marshall and Thomas W. Kennedy, summarizes the results of a study on the magnitude of the tensile and elastic properties of highway pavement materials and the variations associated with these properties which might be expected in an actual roadway.

Report No. 183-2, "Fatigue and Repeated-Load Elastic Characteristics of Inservice Asphalt-Treated Materials," by Domingo Navarro and Thomas W. Kennedy, summarizes the results of a study on the fatigue response of highway pavement materials and the variation in fatigue life that might be expected in an actual roadway.

Report No. 183-3, "Cumulative Damage of Asphalt Materials Under Repeated-Load Indirect Tension," by Calvin E. Cowher and Thomas W. Kennedy, summarizes the results of study on the applicability of a linear damage rule, Miner's Hypothesis, to fatigue data obtained utilizing the repeated-load indirect tensile test.

Report No. 183-4, "Comparison of Fatigue Test Methods for Asphalt Materials," by Byron W. Porter and Thomas W. Kennedy, summarizes the results of a study comparing fatigue results of the repeated-load indirect tensile test with the results from other commonly used tests and a study comparing creep and fatigue deformations.

Report No. 183-5, "Fatigue and Resilient Characteristics of Asphalt Mixtures by Repeated-Load Indirect Tensile Test," by Adedare S. Adedimila and Thomas W. Kennedy, summarizes the results of a study on the fatigue behavior and the effects of repeated tensile stresses on the resilient characteristics of asphalt mixtures utilizing the repeated-load indirect tensile test.

Report No. 183-6, "Evaluation of the Resilient Elastic Characteristics of Asphalt Mixtures Using the Indirect Tensile Test," by Guillermo Gonzalez, Thomas W. Kennedy, and James N. Anagnos, summarizes the results of a study to evaluate possible test methods for obtaining elastic properties of pavement materials, to recommend a test method and preliminary procedure, and to evaluate properties in terms of mixture design.

Report No. 183-7, "Permanent Deformation Characteristics of Asphalt Mixtures by Repeated-Load Indirect Tensile Test," by Joaquin Vallejo, Thomas W. Kennedy, and Ralph Haas, summarizes the results of a preliminary study which compared and evaluated permanent strain characteristics of asphalt mixtures using the repeated-load indirect tensile test. Report No. 183-8, "The Resilient and Fatigue Characteristics of Asphalt Mixtures Processed by the Dryer-Drum Mixer," by Manuel Rodriguez and Thomas W. Kennedy, summarizes the results of a study to evaluate the engineering properties of asphalt mixtures produced using a dryer-drum plant.

Report No. 183-9, "Fatigue and Repeated-Load Elastic Characteristics of Inservice Portland Cement Concrete," by John A. Crumley and Thomas W. Kennedy, summarizes the results of an investigation of the resilient elastic and fatigue behavior of inservice concrete from pavements in Texas.

Report No. 183-10, "Development of a Mixture Design Procedure for Recycled Asphalt Mixtures," by Ignacio Perez, Thomas W. Kennedy, and Adedare S. Adedimila, summarizes the results of a study to evaluate the fatigue and elastic characteristics of recycled asphalt materials and to develop a preliminary mixture design procedure.

ABSTRACT

This report summarizes the findings of a study to evaluate the fatigue and elastic characteristics of recycled asphalt pavement materials and to develop a preliminary mixture design procedure.

Mixtures with different types and amounts of additives were evaluated in terms of their engineering properties. The primary methods of evaluation were the static and repeated-load indirect tensile tests. Estimates of tensile strength, static elastic characteristics, resilient elastic characteristics, and fatigue characteristics were obtained.

Preliminary findings indicate that recycled asphalt mixtures can be treated through the addition of asphalt and/or reclaiming agents to produce a material which exhibits satisfactory engineering properties as measured by laboratory tests on both laboratory-prepared specimens and field cores. Based on these results, a preliminary mixture design procedure was formulated which will allow engineers to begin to routinely design mixtures involving recycled asphalt mixtures. Future work may lead to modifications of this procedure.

KEY WORDS: recycled asphalt, mixture design, blackbase, asphalt concrete, fatigue life, resilient modulus, repeated load indirect tensile test.

vi

SUMMARY

This report summarizes the findings of a study to evaluate the fatigue and elastic characteristics of recycled asphalt pavement materials and to develop a preliminary mixture design procedure.

Mixtures with different types and amounts of additives for three recycling projects in Texas were evaluated. The primary method of evaluation was the indirect tensile test. This basic test was conducted using a single load to failure and repeated loads. Estimates of tensile strength, resilient elastic characteristics, and fatigue characteristics were obtained. Based on these results, the results from other standard tests on the mixture and extracted asphalt, and a review of pertinent literature and past experience, a preliminary mixture design procedure was formulated which will allow engineers to begin to routinely design mixtures involving recycled, deteriorated asphalt cements.

Preliminary findings indicate that recycled asphalt mixtures can be treated through the addition of asphalt and/or reclaiming agents to produce a material which exhibits satisfactory engineering properties as measured by laboratory tests on both laboratory-prepared specimens and in field cores.

A step-by-step procedure which can be used to design recycled mixtures is presented. Future work may lead to modifications of this procedure. However, at present it is felt that the procedure is practical and capable of being used routinely.

vii

IMPLEMENTATION STATEMENT

Based on the findings of this and other studies, the use of recycled asphalt mixtures for blackbases and surface layers is recommended. The engineering properties of the recycled mixtures were found to have slightly higher values than those of previously tested conventional mixtures. A design procedure does not exist at this time; however, with the results obtained in this study, a preliminary mixture design procedure is proposed. This procedure should be utilized for future studies and for the design of recycled asphalt mixtures. Based on these uses the procedure can be modified and improved as needed.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREFACE	iii
LIST OF REPORTS	iv
ABSTRACT	vi
SUMMARY	vii
IMPLEMENTATION STATEMENT	iii
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER 2. CURRENT STATUS OF KNOWLEDGE	
Operations	2 3 18
CHAPTER 3. EXPERIMENTAL PROGRAM	
Description of Project Tested	20 20 23 25 25 29 29 30 30 31 31 31
CHAPTER 4. EVALUATION OF ENGINEERING PROPERTIES	

.

.....

••

Fatigue Properties .		33
Fatigue Life -	Stress Relationships	33
Strength and Static	Elastic Properties	41

Repeated-Load Test Results	. 41
Resilient Modulus of Elasticity	• 45
Resilient Poisson's Ratio	. 45
Effect of Additive Content	. 45
Tensile Strength	. 49
Modulus of Elasticity	. 49
Resilient Modulus of Elasticity	. 49
Fatigue Life	. 49
Correlations	. 54
Fatigue Life - Initial Tensile Strain Relationship	. 54
Stress-Strength Ratio	. 56
Relationships Between ng and K5	. 56
Relationships Between K5 and Indirect Tensile Strength .	. 58
Relationships Between Static Modulus and Tensile Strength	. 61
-	

CHAPTER 5. PRELIMINARY MIXTURE DESIGN PROCEDURE

Mixture Design	63
General	 63
Preliminary Design	•••••••••••••••••••63
Final Design	64
Recommended Indirect Tensile Design Val	jes65

CHAPTER 6. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

••

Conclusions	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•			٠	•	•	67
Recommendati	ons		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	76

REFERENCES																													68
TURI DIVIDIO DO	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	-		00

х

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

The ability to characterize pavement materials in terms of fundamental properties is becoming more important, partially because many agencies are beginning to use pavement design procedures based on elastic or viscoelastic theory. In addition, previously developed empirical tests do not provide the information required to evaluate new materials such as recycled pavement mixtures.

Although the properties of the recycled mixtures have been studied, information concerning the more fundamental properties of tensile strengths, elastic properties, resilient elastic properties, and fatigue properties are limited and not readily available. Thus, the Texas State Department of Highways and Public Transportation requested that a preliminary investigation be conducted to evaluate the engineering properties of recycled asphalt mixtures and to determine whether these mixtures are satisfactory.

The primary objectives of this study were to begin the process of evaluating the engineering properties of recycled mixtures from projects currently being constructed in Texas and, based on this evaluation, to develop a preliminary mixture design procedure. This evaluation, basically, involved a comparison of the properties of recycled mixtures with the properties of conventional mixtures. The values of the elastic and fatigue properties reported in this study can be used for the preliminary mixture design procedure or in structural design procedures which involve elastic layer systems and consider fatigue cracking.

Chapter 2 briefly summarizes the findings of previous investigations of recycled mixtures and their properties. The experimental program and test procedures used in this study are described in Chapter 3. The evaluation of the engineering properties is summarized and discussed in Chapter 4. Chapter 5 presents a preliminary mixture design procedure and Chapter 6 contains the conclusions and recommendations.

CHAPTER 2. CURRENT STATUS OF KNOWLEDGE

The use of asphalt rejuvenators in the early stages of pavement distress is well established, and successful experiences with them are recorded in technical literature (Refs 1, 3, 4, 5, and 6).

Discarded asphalt concrete has often been reused. Most often it was used to replace aggregate base, but in some cases it was processed through a mixer and placed as a cold-mix cold-laid asphalt base or surface mix. In addition, during the past few years asphalt concrete and asphalt bases have been recycled through a central plant (Refs 3, 4, 5, 8, 13, 21, 22, 26, 27, and 28). The following is a brief summary of previous recycling experience.

OPERATIONS

The major portion of the published literature describes work performed employing existing equipment and demonstrates that recycling is economically feasible and desirable. Two basically different systems have been reported, an off-grade procedure and an on-grade procedure. The details of two projects, each utilizing a different procedure, are summarized in Refs 7 and 12.

The off-grade procedure involves removal of the pavement with the recycling done in a central plant. The existing pavement is broken apart; a crawler tractor with ripping teeth can be used to break up and loosen the old material before it is loaded and hauled to the central plant. At the central plant the material is crushed and screened to the desired sizes in order to obtain the proper gradation. The heating and drying of the bituminous aggregates has been a primary problem in the recycling operation. In order to eliminate pollution problems and the possibility of burning the bitumen, the flame should not touch the material, a condition which occurs in the RMI heat exchanger (Ref 26).

The on-grade procedure involves crushing and mixing in-place. Again a crawler tractor with ripping teeth can be used to break up the old pavement. Water and a softening agent are sprayed on the material before crushing to reduce dust and to begin mixing the softening agent with the material. The crushing

operation is done by a traveling hammermill. When the crushing operation for one windrow is completed, the material is bladed to one side of the road and the next windrow of broken pavement is prepared for crushing. Before mixing, the crushed material is cured to permit the softening agent to soften the aged asphalt. After an entire lane is prepared conventional in-place mixing and processing can be used (Ref 13).

ASPHALT AND MIXTURE CHARACTERISTICS

A literature review indicates that few studies have been conducted to evaluate the recycling process and that there is essentially no available information on the elastic and fatigue characteristics of recycled materials.

One source (Table 1) has compared the properties of a recycled asphalt with those of various virgin asphalts (Ref 7). The recycled asphalt with different percentages of Paxole had properties in the same range as the virgin asphalts; the penetration and viscosity were controlled by the amount of softening agent used in the mixture.

In California (Ref 7) a laboratory investigation was carried out to demonstrate the use of reclaiming agents for converting deteriorated pavements into a pavement equivalent to conventional pavements. Viscosities of six asphalt cements of different durability characteristics and representative of all currently available asphalts in California, one asphalt extracted from an old pavement, and twelve different softening agents are summarized in Tables 2 and 3.

Table 4 and Figs 1 and 2 summarize measurements made from various compositions of softening agents and asphalt extracted from a severely deteriorated pavement. Table 5 shows the Marshall stability and other characteristics of the different mixtures.

One of the major objectives of the pavement engineer is to produce a high quality pavement material with acceptable stability, durability, and strength characteristics. Test results have been presented (Ref 21) which describe acceptable levels of these characteristics to meet that objective.

Standards for Marshall and Hveem stabilities for specified usage are included in various pavement specifications, but standards for resilient modulus, direct tensile strengths, and indirect tensile strengths are not readily available. To obtain an estimate of both the resilient modulus and the fracture strength required for recycled mixtures, these properties for recycled mixtures

	Coas	tal	L. A.	Basin	S. J. Valley	Recy	cled Aspl	nalt*
AR Grade	16,000	8000	8000	4000	8000	_	_	_
Percent Paxole**	_	_	_	_	_	8	13.5	16.8
Penetration, 25°C (77°F) dmm	70	103	44	66	37	42	61	78
Viscosity, Original								
60°C (140°F), poises	3320	1680	2800	1520	3870	3840	1500	1000
135°C (275°F), cs	524	381	325	250	344	351	2 38	190
Viscosity, RFTC								
60°C (140°F), poises	16,000	7550	6640	3400	6730	—	—	
Ductility, 25°C (77°F), cm	150+	150+	150+	150+	150+	150+	150 +	150+

TABLE 1.COMPARISON OF PROPERTIES OF RECYCLED ASPHALT WITH
VARIOUS VIRGIN ASPHALTS TYPICAL DATA (Ref 7)

.

*Some data interpolated
**Softening agent

Crude Source	Penetration, 25°C (77°F), dmm	Viscosity, 60°C (140°F), p
San Joaquin Valley, Poso - California	60	1,847
Boscan - Venezuela	62	4,275
Smackover, Arkansas	63	4,823
Redwater - Alberta, Canada	64	1,042
San Joaquin Valley, Poso - California	50	2,180
San Joaquin Valley, Poso - California	31	4,631
Unknown (extracted from an old asphalt pavement)	7	254,000

TABLE 2. ASPHALT CEMENTS TESTED (Ref 6)

TADLE J. VISCOSTILS OF RECLAIMING AGENIS (N	ver (נס
---	-------	----

•

Reclaiming Agent Number	Viscosity, 60°C (140°F), cp	Approximate Viscosity, 135°C (275°F), cp
1	120	10
2	110	10
3	540	13
4	4,800	44
5	8,600	60
6	19,700	90
7	2,800	30
8	10,800	80
9	16,500	90
10	50,000	160
11	131,000	270
12	97,000	250

TABLE 4. EFFECT OF RECLAIMING AGENTS ON ASPHALT EXTRACTED FROM OLD PAVEMENT (Ref 6)

•

					Reclaiming	Agent				
	None		No. 8			No. 4			No. 2	
Reclaiming agent, percent weight in blend	0	10	25	50	5	25	50	10.3	30.7	50.9
Penetration at 25°C (77°F), dumm	7	12	26	80	10	24	90	19	144	>350
Penetration at 4°C (39°F), dmm	3	5	11	31	5	11	32	9	56	>350
Penetration ratio*	42.9	41.7	42.3	38.8	50	45.8	35.6	47.4	38.9	
Viscosity at 60°C (140°F), poises	254,000	79,200	18,100	2,516	144,000	16,900	1,187	30,500	696	47
Viscosity at 135°C (275°F), cs	3,125	1,805	916	373	2,081	767	229	1,161	139	46
Softening point, °C (°F)	73 (163)	68 (156)	61 (141)	48 (118)	70 (158)	58 (136)	41 (106)	59 (138)	40 (104)	21 (70)
Pellet abrasion, 10°C (50°F), mg/revolution										
Mixed	278	-		6.2	_		3.9		2.5	
Aged 7 days at 60°C (140°F)	**	-	-	14.3			6.4	_	6.0	
Average	_	_		10.2	-	_	5.2		4,2	

*Penetration ratio = $\frac{Penetration at 4°C (39°F)}{Penetration at 25°C (77°F)} \times 100$

**Could not be pressed into pellets because of low cohesion

• • •



Fig 1. Effect of reclaiming agents on viscosity of asphalt extracted from old pavement (Ref 6).



Fig 2. Effect of reclaiming agents on penetration of asphalt extracted from old pavement (Ref 6).

TABLE 5. MARSHALL DATA FOR OLD PAVEMENT MATERIAL WITH ADDED MODIFER (Ref 6)

٠

						Recla	iming Agen	t				
		No.	4		No.	4		No. 2	2		No.	2
Reclaiming agent, percent wt. in blend*	35	39.3	43.2	35.2	39.7	42.9	35.2	39.3	43.2	25.0	23.3	21.8
Additional asphalt, percent wt. in blend*	O	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8.9	15.1	20.6
Asphalt content, percent wt.	5.6	6.0	6.3	5.8	5.8	6.6	5.4	5.7	6.0	5.6	6.0	6.1
Marshall data**												
Load, pounds	2,396	2,197	1,932	2,463	1,936	2,010	2,104	1,504	1,045	2,609	2,304	2,045
Flow rate, 1/100 inch	19	20	24	18	17	22	17	20	23	20	25	22
Properties of asphalt extracted from Marshall specimen												
Viscosity at 60°C (140°F), poises	10,572	9,775	3,203	4,586	3,080	2,788	269	255	136	1,740	1,267	1,548
Viscosity at 135°C (275°F), cs	712	682	427	449	360	348	119	111	79	308	238	270
Penetration at 25°C (77°F), dumm	36	39	74	45	56	53	>300	>300	>300	76	90	78
Penetration at 4°C (39°F), dmm	16	18	32	19	22	23	123	108	205	32	34	33
Penetration ratio***	44.4	46.2	43.2	42.2	39.3	43.4	-			42.1	37.8	42.3
Softening points, °C, (°F)	57 (134)	5 6 (133)	49 (121)	51 (124)	49 (121)	51 (124)	34 (93)	33 (92)	29 (85)	47 (117)	46 (114)	46 (115)
Pellet abrasion, 10°C (50°F), mg/revolution												
Mixed			10.9			_	_			_		
Aged 7 days at 60°C (140°F)	_	_	16.8	_	_					_		
Average	-	-	13.8	-		_	_			-	_	

*Added as 60-percent-residue cationic emulsion.

**Temperature was 121°C (250°F) for mixing and 104°C (220°F) for compaction.

***Penetration ratio = $\frac{Penetration at 4°C (39°F)}{Penetration at 25°C (77°F)} \times 100$

are compared with acceptable values obtained for conventional pavement mixtures and are summarized in Figs 3 through 7 and Table 6.

Figures 3, 4, and 5 illustrate resilient modulus and fracture strengths for typical recycled pavements as determined by the direct and indirect tensile tests (Ref 22). Included are values obtained from tests performed on samples from two typical pavements which were contructed with new materials.

Figure 3 indicates that the recycled mixtures possess resilient modulus values which vary over a small range. This variation is greater than that of the two typical pavement mixtures. However, all of the recycled mixtures possess resilient moduli which are comparable to those of the pavement constructed with all new materials.

Figure 4 presents the ultimate strength of the recycled and conventional mixtures as determined by the direct tension tests. Pavements containing crushed portland cement concrete had higher strengths than did the recycled and conventional asphalt concrete mixtures. The recycled and conventional asphalt concrete mixtures, indicating that the recycled mixture possesses adequate strength. Values of all the mixtures are similar to those reported by another investigator (Ref 9).

Values of tensile strength determined by the indirect tensile test for conventional and recycled mixtures are given in Fig 5. All of the recycled mixtures had tensile strengths similar to values obtained for conventional mixtures.

Cracking of asphalt pavements is a major concern. This cracking can be predicted in terms of the magnitude of the strain at the failure as obtained from the results of tension tests. Small failure strains indicate brittle behavior, which is characteristic of cracked pavements. Values of strain for recycled and conventional mixes as determined by the direct tension test are shown in Fig 6. The failure strain of the recycled mixtures were smaller than those of the conventional mixes. This is probably related to the higher viscosity of the hardened asphalts used in the recycling process.

In contrast, the failure strains, as determined by the indirect tensile test, were larger for the recycled mixtures than for the conventional mixtures (Ref 22). This observed behavior would not be expected; however, it cannot be explained but probably is due to the method of calculating the strains for the testing technique.



Fig 3. Resilient moduli for typical recycled and conventional pavement mixtures (Ref 22).



Fig 4. Ultimate strength of typical recycled and conventional pavement mixtures as determined by the direct tension test (Ref 22).



•

٤

. '

Mixture Identification

Fig 5. Ultimate strength of typical recycled and conventional pavement mixtures as determined by the splitting (indirect) tensile test (Ref 22).

.'



,

6

Mixture Identification

Fig 6. Ultimate strain of typical recycled and conventional pavement mixtures as determined by the direct tension test (Ref 22).



Fig 7. Ultimate strain of typical recycled and conventional pavement mixtures as determined by the splitting (indirect) tensile test (Ref 22).

Pavement Designation	Pavement Composition	Type of Compaction	Number of Samples	Percent Air Voids	Marshall Stability, lb	Marshall Flow, 0.01 in.
Asphalt concrete State Highway 36	<pre>80 percent recycled portland cement concrete 20 percent sand 5.9 percent asphalt</pre>	Field	3	3.6	3,470	18
Asphalt stabilized base State Highway 36	85 percent recycled portland cement concrete 15 percent sand 8.7 percent asphalt	Field	3	4.9	2,000	16
Asphalt Concrete U.S. Highway 60	86 percent recycled portland cement concrete 14 percent screenings 7.6 percent asphalt	Field	3	4.2	1,550	12
Asphalt concrete U.S. Highway 54	100 percent recycled portland cement concrete 6.5 percent asphalt	Field	3	10.2	1,490	11

TABLE 6.SUMMARY OF MARSHALL STABILITY TEST RESULTS FOR
RECYCLED MIXTURES (Ref 22)

· · ·

a **4**

(continued)

• ,• •

TABLE	6.	(Continued)
-------	----	-------------

•

. .

Pavement Designation	Pavement Composition	Type of Compaction	Number of Samples	Percent Air Voids	Marshall Stability, lb	Marshall Flow, 0.01 in.
Asphalt concrete U.S. Highway 281	100 percent recycled asphalt concrete 7.5 percent asphalt	Field	3	9.3	840	20
	90 percent recycled asphalt concrete 10 percent sand 6.7 percent asphalt	Laboratory	5	3.6	3,990	15
Asphalt stabilized base	80 percent recycled asphalt concrete 20 percent new base material 8.0 percent asphalt	Field	3	2.8	1,140	19
U.S. Highway 84	ay 281 90 percent recycled Laboratory 5 3.6 asphalt concrete 10 percent sand 6.7 percent asphalt 80 percent recycled Field 3 2.8 asphalt concrete asphalt concrete 111zed ase 8.0 percent recycled Field 3 5.4 asphalt .S. way 84 100 percent recycled Field 3 5.4 asphalt concrete 6.6 percent asphalt 100 percent recycled Field 3 5.4 asphalt concrete 6.6 percent recycled Field 3 6.8 asphalt concrete 100 percent recycled Field 3 6.8	2,060	20			
	<pre>100 percent recycled</pre>	Field	3	6.8	4,070	26

*This mixture from U.S. Highway 84 was recycled through a pugmill plant.

17

•

Table 6 contains a summary of the Marshall stability test results showing average values of air voids, stability, and flow obtained by O'Neal (Ref 22). All the pavements investigated exhibited stabilities in excess of the suggested design values for conventional mixtures as shown in Table 7. Generally, the recycled mixtures possessed flow values which were larger than for conventional mixtures but acceptable in terms of the values shown in Table 7.

SUMMARY

Based on the results of conventional tests, the recycled pavement mixtures have been shown to possess properties generally equivalent to conventional asphalt concrete mixtures. It has been shown, also, that reclaiming agents can be used as the sole additive for converting deteriorated asphalt pavements into new paving mixtures.

The literature review showed that only a small amount of information is available on the elastic characteristics of recycled materials and no information is available on fatigue characteristics. Thus, there is a definite need for information concerning the fatigue and elastic characteristics for use in design procedures. In addition, there is a need for a mixture design procedure which will produce acceptable products and is readily available and useable by various agencies involved in recycling.

TABLE 7.ASPHALT INSTITUTE SUGGESTED MARSHALL
DESIGN CRITERIA FOR VARIOUS TRAFFIC
LOADINGS (Ref 33)

.

Test Property	Heavy Traffic	Medium Traffic	Light Traffic	
Marshall stability, lb	750 minimum	500 minimum	500 minimum	
Marshall flow, 0.01-in.	8-16	8-18	8-20	
Percent air Voids				
Surface	3–5	3-5	3-5	
Base	3-8	3-8	3-8	

CHAPTER 3. EXPERIMENTAL PROGRAM

The principal objectives of this study were (1) to evaluate the engineering properties of recycled asphalt mixtures and (2) to develop a preliminary mixture design procedure for recycled asphalt mixtures. To achieve these objectives laboratory prepared specimens and cores of recycled asphalt mixtures from three different projects were supplied to the project. These specimens were then tested and evaluated using the static and repeatedload indirect tensile tests. Additional corroborative tests and evaluations were also conducted by the Department of Highways and Transportation.

DESCRIPTION OF PROJECTS TESTED

Specimens composed of mixtures from three different projects located in Districts 8 and 21 in Texas were supplied by the Department of Highways and Transportation. Summary information related to the projects and the test program is contained in Table 8. Figure 8 shows the geographical distribution of the districts from which the mixtures were obtained. The actual test program was limited by the number of specimens available or the number which could be readily supplied.

DESCRIPTION OF SPECIMENS

The specimens from the three projects can be divided into three groups: laboratory prepared specimens, plant mixed specimens, and cores.

All laboratory specimens were prepared by the Department of Highways and Transportation, according to TEX-126-E for blackbase materials and TEX-206-F for surface materials (Ref 14). Aggregates were batched by dry weight to meet the specified gradation. Both the aggregate and the additive were heated and then mixed for about three minutes.

Field mixed specimens were sampled in the field and reheated before compaction in the laboratory. The mixtures were then placed in preheated ovens and brought to the compaction temperature and compacted using the Texas gyratory-shear compactor (TEX-206-F and TEX-126-E, Part II).

District,		Number of Specimens					
Project	Preparation	Fatigue	Static	Additive Type	Additive, % Wt.*	Aggregate	
			1	40-3			
		5	2	AC-3	3.0		
		5	2	AC-3	2.4		
		4	2	AC-3	2.0		
		5	2	AC-3	1.6		
		4	2	AC-20 Reclamite	3.16 0.34		
		5	2	AC-20 Reclamite	2.76 0.34	Gradation 1 16% Old Base,	
	Laboratory	4	4	AC-20 Reclamite	2.36	15% New Agg., 69% Salv.	
		4	4	AC-20 Reclamice	1.96	Surface	
				AC-20	2,30		
		4	2	Reclamite	0.20		
		4	2	AC-20	3.5		
		4	2	AC-20	2.3		
-		4	3	None**			
						Gradation 1	
		7	3	AC-3	2,25	16% Old Base,	
8	Plant Mixed	6	3	AC-3	2.8	69% Salv. Surface	
Nolan IH-20						Gradation 2	
		5	3	AC-3	2.8	20% 01d Base,	
		-		AC-3	1.87	15% New Agg.,	
		2	3	Paxole	0.93	Surface	
		•	3	AC-3	2.0		
		5	3	AC-3	2.25	Gradation 1	
		-	4	AC-5	2.25	16% Old Base,	
		4	2	AC-3	2.5	15% New Agg.,	
		4	2	AC+3	2.8	Surface	
	_			AC-3	3.0		
	Cores					Gradation 2	
		6	5	AC-3	2.8	20% Old Base,	
		-	3	AC-3 Paxole	1.87 0.93	15% New Agg., 65% Salv.	
						Gullace	
		5	3	None			
		6	3	AC-3	2.5		
	Laboratory	5	3	Reclamite	0.1		
21 Hidalgo — Loop 374	,	6	3	Reclamite	1,6		
		6	3	Flux oil	1.0	Crushed	
		ь	د	F10X 011	1.5	from old	
		12	6	Flux oil	2.0	asphalt concrete	
		6	6	Flux of1	1.6		
	Flant Mixed	12	6	AC-3	3.0		
		6	3	AC-3	2.5		
		12	6	Reclamite	1,6		
21 Hidalgo US 231	Cores	12	7	AC-20	1.5	Crushed limestone	

TABLE 8. DESCRIPTION OF RECYCLED PROJECTS

*Percentage based on total weight of mixture

...

**Recycled material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate



-



Duplicate specimens were prepared for each set of conditions. A portion of the specimens were tested by the Department of Highways and Public Transportation using TEX-126-E, Part III testing procedure. The remainder of the specimens were tested in the laboratories of the Center for Highway Research utilizing the static and repeated-load indirect tensile tests.

Specimens of two different sizes were tested. Specimens of surface mixtures had a nominal diameter of 102 mm (4 in.) and a nominal height of 51 mm (2 in.). Specimens of base mixtures had a nominal diameter of 152 mm (6 in.) and height of 76 mm (3 in.). Prior to testing, the specimens were carefully measured.

One third of the indirect tensile test specimens were tested statically. The other two thirds were tested under repeated loads to obtain estimates of fatigue and resilient properties. Previous studies (Refs 1 and 20) have shown that the relationship between fatigue life and tensile stress is linear; thus, only two stress levels were used in the repeated load portion of this study.

INDIRECT TENSILE TEST

The indirect tensile test involves loading a cylindrical specimen with static or repeated compressive loads acting parallel to and along the vertical diametral plane, as shown in Fig 9a. The compressive load is distributed through 13-mm (0.5-in.)-wide steel loading strips which are curved at the interface to fit the specimen. This method of loading produces a fairly uniform tensile stress perpendicular to the plane of the applied load and along the vertical diametral plane which ultimately causes the specimen to fail by splitting along the vertical diameter (Fig 9b). Estimates of the tensile strength, modulus of elasticity, and Poisson's ratio can be made knowing the applied load and corresponding vertical and horizontal deformations.

Test Equipment

The test equipment was the same as that used in previous studies at the Center for Highway Research and included a loading frame, a loading head, and a MTS closed-loop electrohydraulic system to apply load and to control deformation rate. The loading head was a modified commercially available die set with the lower platen fixed and the upper platen constrained, so that





(a) Compressive load being applied.

(b) Specimen failing in tension.

Fig 9. Indirect tensile test loading and failure.

the platens remained parallel. The curved stainless steel loading strips were attached to both the upper and lower platens. The dimensions and configuration of the curved loading strip are contained in Ref 2.

To estimate the modulus of elasticity and Poisson's ratio required the measurement of both vertical and horizontal deformations of the specimens. For repeated load tests the deformations were measured by DC linear variable differential transducers (LVDT's). In order to obtain the individual vertical deformations, an LVDT was positioned on the upper platen (Fig 10). A horizontal deformation transducer consisting of two LVDT's was used to monitor the horizontal deformation of the specimen for selected load applications. Typical relationships between time and horizontal and vertical deformations are shown in Fig 11 along with the corresponding load-time pulse. In addition, Fig 12 illustrates typical permanent deformation relationships although permanent deformations were not measured in this study. For the static tests the vertical deformations were monitored by the LVDT positioned on the upper platen. Horizontal deformations, however, were measured using a device consisting of two cantilevered arms with strain gages attached.

Static Test Procedure

In order to prevent impact loading and to minimize the effect of seating the loading strip, a preload of 89 N (20 lb) was applied to the specimen. Then, the specimen was loaded at a rate of 51 mm (2 in.) per minute at a test temperature of 24° C (75° F). The loads and deformations were recorded on two X-Y plotters, one recording load and horizontal deformation and the other recording load and vertical deformation.

From these recordings, corresponding loads, vertical deformations, and horizontal deformations were obtained and, along with the dimensions of each specimen, were used as input for the computer program MODLAS 9 to calculate the tensile and static elastic properties of the materials tested.

Repeated Load Test Procedure

A seating load of 89 N (20 lb), which corresponds to a stress of about 1.1 N/cm^2 (1.5 psi), was also applied to specimens used in this test. Then repeated loads producing total stresses ranging from 12 to 72 N/cm² (17 to 104 psi) were applied at a frequency of one cycle per second (1 Hz) with a 0.4-second load duration and a 0.6-second rest period. All tests were conducted at 24° C (75° F) and were continued until failure occurred, i.e., when


Fig 10. Repeated-load indirect tensile test.



Fig 11. Load pulse and associated deformation data for the repeated-load indirect tensile test.



Fig 12. Typical relationships between number of load applications and vertical and horizontal deformations for the repeatedload indirect tensile test.

the specimen fractured completely (Fig. 12). Fatigue life N_f is the number of cycles corresponding to this failure.

The individual horizontal and vertical deformations were recorded for the 25th and 50th cycle and for cycles corresponding to approximately 30, 50, and 70 percent of the fatigue life, which represents the portion of the deformation relationship which is linear. Both the vertical and horizontal deformations were recorded on a pair of X-Y plotters which recorded deformation versus time.

PROPERTIES ANALYZED

The properties analyzed were tensile strength, static Poisson's ratio, static modulus of elasticity, fatigue life, resilient Poisson's ratio, and resilient modulus of elasticity. Several of these properties are directly or indirectly related to the relevant pavement distress modes previously discussed.

Tensile Strength

The ultimate tensile strength is a measure of the maximum stress which the mixture can withstand and is related to thermal or shrinkage cracking resistance.

The ultimate tensile strength was calculated using the following relationships for 102-mm (4-in.)-diameter and 152-mm (6-in.)-diameter specimens and the load-deformation information obtained from the static test:

 $S_{T} = \frac{0.156 P_{ult}}{t}$ $S_{T} = \frac{0.105 P_{ult}}{t}$ 102-mm (4-in.)-diameter $S_{T} = \frac{0.105 P_{ult}}{t}$ 152-mm (6-in.)-diameter

where

S_T = ultimate tensile strength, psi, P_{ult} = the maximum load carried by the specimen, lb, and t = thickness, or height, of the specimen, in. 29

Tensile stresses produced by loads less than the maximum load P can also be calculated using the above equations.

Static Poisson's Ratio

The static Poisson's ratio was calculated from the relationship between the vertical and horizontal deformations up to a sharp inflection point in the load-deformation relationships, which generally occurred between 60 and 90 percent of the ultimate load. If a sharp break in the curve was not present, data points were included up to a point about midway between the ultimate load and the deviation from linearity. The relationships are

 $v = \frac{3.59}{DR} - 0.27$ for the 102-mm (4-in)-diameter

and
$$v = \frac{4.09}{DR} - 0.27$$
 for the 152-mm (6-in.)-diameter

where

v = static Poisson's ratio, and

DR = deformation ratio, the slope of the relationship between vertical deformation and horizontal deformation, inches of vertical deformation per inch of horizontal deformation.

Static Modulus of Elasticity

The static modulus of elasticity was determined by analyzing the loaddeformation relationships for static tensile tests. A regression analysis was conducted on data points up to the sharp inflection point in the load-deformation curves or to about the midpoint if a sharp inflection point was not present. This is basically the same procedure as that suggested by Anagnos and Kennedy (Ref 2).

The equation used to calculate the static modulus was

$$E_{S} = \frac{S_{h}}{t} \quad (0.27 + v) \quad \text{for 102 and 152-mm (4 and 6-in.)-diameters}$$

where

$$E_{\rm S}$$
 = static modulus of elasticity, psi, and

Fatigue Life

Fatigue life is defined as the number of load applications at which the specimen will no longer carry load or where deformation is so excessive that loading conditions are no longer uniform (Fig 12).

Resilient Poisson's Ratio

The resilient Poisson's ratio v_R was determined from the repeated-load tests and calculated using the resilient vertical and horizontal deformations V_R and H_R for the loading cycle corresponding to 30, 50, and 70 percent of fatigue life. The equation is the same as those used for the static Poisson's ratio; however, since the relationships between load and deformation are essentially linear, the equation has been modified and expressed as follows:

$$v_R = 3.59 \frac{H_R}{V_R} - 0.27$$
 for the 102-mm (4-in.)-diameter
and $v_R = 4.09 \frac{H_R}{V_R} - 0.27$ for the 152-mm (6-in.)-diameter

where

 ${\rm H_R}$ and ${\rm V_R}$ are the resilient horizontal and vertical deformations, as shown in Fig 11.

Resilient Modulus of Elasticity

The resilient modulus of elasticity was calculated by using the resilient, or recoverable, horizontal and vertical deformations, which occurred for a loading cycle and correspond to the elastic deformations produced by rapidly applied, repeated loads. The equation used to calculate the resilient modulus is as follows:

$$E_{R} = \frac{P_{R}}{tH_{R}}$$
 (0.27 + v_{R}) for 102 and 152-mm (4 and 6-in.)-diameters

where

.

.

$$E_R$$
 = resilient modulus of elasticity, psi, and
 P_R = applied repeated load, 1b (Fig 11).

CHAPTER 4. EVALUATION OF ENGINEERING PROPERTIES

A primary objective of this study was to evaluate the fatigue and elastic properties of recycled asphalt mixtures. For purposes of discussion the analysis of the data for the three projects has been subdivided into the following categories:

- (1) fatigue properties,
- (2) strength and elastic properties,
- (3) effect of the addition of additives in the properties, and
- (4) correlations.

FATIGUE PROPERTIES

Fatigue life was defined as the number of load applications required to completely fracture a specimen, which is illustrated in Fig 12.

The fatigue properties for the three projects are summarized in Table 9.

Fatigue Life - Stress Relationships

Based on the results of previous studies (Refs 1 and 20) which showed that a linear relationship exists between the logarithm of applied stress and the logarithm of fatigue life, two stress levels were selected for use in this study.

This linear relationship between fatigue life and stress (Figs 13, 14, 15, and 16) can be expressed either as

$$N_{f} = K_{2} \left(\frac{1}{\sigma_{T}}\right)^{n_{2}}$$
(4.1)

or in the form

$$N_{f} = K_{2}' \left(\frac{1}{\Delta\sigma}\right)^{n_{2}}$$
(4.2)

						Fatigu	e Life		$N_{f} = K_{2} \left(\frac{1}{\sigma}\right)^{2}$	ⁿ ² = K ₂ '	$\left(\frac{1}{\Delta\sigma}\right)^{n_2}$
District	Preparation,		Stress	Level,	Number of				Fatigue Consta	nts	2
Project	Aggregate	Treatment	N/cm ⁻	(psi)	Specimens	Mean	CV, %	^K 2	к <u>′</u>	ⁿ 2	R-
		3.0% AC-3	40 32	(58) (46)	2 3	6,394 17,546	<u>_</u> 18	7.98×10^{12}	2.11×10^{16}	5,68	0.79
		2.4% AC-3	52 40	(75) (58)	2 3	4,385 16,867	23	2.18×10^{12}	2.45×10^{15}	5.06	0.94
		2.0% AC-3	66 35	(96) (51)	2 2	1,312 30,890	_	1.66×10^{12}	1.72 × 10 ¹⁵	5.00	0.98
		1.6% AC-3	72 38	(104) (55)	2 3	1,160 33,000	31	4.97×10^{12}	6.62×10^{15}	5.18	0.98
		3.5% AC-20 0.34% R	30 20	(43) (29)	2 2	5,961 71,571	-	7.03×10^{12}	3.52×10^{16}	6.14	0.98
	Laboratory Gradation 1	3.1% AC-20 0.34% R	40 28	(58) (41)	2 3	3,909 26,528	52	6.15 × 10 ¹¹	7.41×10^{14}	5.11	0.88
8 IH 20		2.7% AC-20 0.34% R	45 30	(65) (43)	2 2	6,014 14,550	_	2.22×10^{7}	4.43 × 10 ⁸	2.15	0.94
		2.3% AC-20 0.34% R	70 38	(101) (55)	2 2	856 31,560	_	5.91 × 10 ¹³	2.03×10^{17}	5.87	0.98
		3.5% AC-20	55 34	(80) (49)	2 2	2,173 26,464	Ξ	1.90 × 10 ¹²	2.36×10^{15}	5,14	0.96
8 IH 20		2.3% AC-20	87 55	(126) (80)	2 2	1,060 17,140	-	6.94×10^{14}	3.27×10^{18}	6.09	0.98
		2.5% AC-20 0.2% R	72 41	(104) (59)	2 2	2,197 67,698	-	9.87 × 10^{13}	2.90×10^{17}	5.76	0.86
		None*	72 45	(104) (65)	2 2	1,652 70,976	Ξ	1.54×10^{18}	1.11 × 10 ²³	8.07	0.98
	Plant	2.25% AC-3	65 35	(94) (51)	3 4	1,625 35,200	11 57	7.91 × 10 ¹¹	6.08×10^{14}	4.79	0.94
	Gradation 1	2.8% AC-3	65 35	(94) (51)	3 3	1,097 22,575	35 36	7.46×10^{11}	6.50×10^{14}	4.88	0.96
		2.8% AC-3	30 15	(44) (22)	3 2	1,854 40,056	25	7.06 × 10 ⁹	3.42×10^{12}	4.46	0.99
	Gradation 2	2.8% AC-3+ Paxole	50 30	(73) (44)	3 2	2,938 37,285	21	8.19 × 10 ¹¹	8.10 × 10 ¹⁴	4.97	0.98
		2.25% AC-3 Design #2	20 10	(29) (15)	3 2	3,972 74,411	92	4.27 × 10 ⁹	3.19 × 10 ¹²	4.77	0.81
	Cores Gradation l	2.5% AC-3 Design #3	20 10	(29) (15)	2 2	1,177 57,180	Ξ	2.11 × 10 ¹⁰	4.84×10^{13}	5.58	0.99
		2.8% AC-3 Design #4	22 12	(32) (17)	2 2	1,522 16,070	=	2.86 × 10 ⁸	6.72×10^{10}	3.94	0.98
8 IH 20	Cores Gradation 2	2.8% AC-3 Design #6	20 10	(29) (15)	3 3	2,811 18,585	20 4	1.04 × 10 ⁷	4.66 × 10 ⁸	2.75	0.99

*Recycled material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate R = Reclamite F0 = Flux 011

.

TABLE	9.	(Continued)
-------	----	-------------

						Fatigu	e Life		$N_{f} = K_2 \left(\frac{1}{\sigma}\right)^{r}$	¹ ² = K ₂ '	$\left(\frac{1}{\Delta\sigma}\right)^{n_2}$
			Stress	Level,	Number of	<u></u>			Fatigue Constar	n ts	
District Project	Preparation, Aggregate	Treatment	N/cm ²	(psi)	Specimens	Mean	CV, %	к2	к′2	ⁿ 2	r ²
		None*	57 40	(83) (58)	2 2	6,617 71,634	_	4.29 × 10 ¹⁵	4.85×10^{19}	6.73	0.98
		2.5% AC-3	38 26	(55) (38)	3 3	3,147 21,065	14 34	1.68 × 10 ¹¹	6.93×10^{13}	4.74	0,86
		1.0% R	40 20	(58) (29)	3 2	1,624 52,945	23	3.66×10^{10}	2.14×10^{13}	4.59	0,88
	Laboratory	1.6% R	20 12	(29) (17)	3 3	2,577 18,765	51 43	3.33 × 10 ⁸	8.21 × 10 ¹⁰	3.97	0,81
		1.0% FO	38 26	(55) (38)	3 2	1,651 17,473	7	1.02×10^{13}	6.75×10^{16}	6,24	0.98
21 Loop 374		1.6% FO	20 14	(29) (20)	3 3	6,706 21.780	44 67	4.45 × 10 ⁹	1.29×10^{10}	3.07	0,57
		- 1.6% FO	28 13	(41) (19)	3	1,052 84,561	10 19	1.81×10^{11}	5,26 × 10 ¹⁴	5.71	0.98
		2.0% FO	40 16	(58) (23)	3 3	451 40,005	13 35	2.71×10^{10}	2.28×10^{13}	4,85	0.98
		2.0% FO**	30 13	(43) (19)	3 3	768 72,432	3 16	7.59×10^{10}	1.47×10^{14}	5.42	0.98
		1.6% R	26 20	(38) (29)	3 3	12,150 50,140	18 27	5.16×10^{11}	7.45×10^{14}	5.35	0.94
	Plant	1.6% R**	51 20	(74) (29)	2 2	312 19,808	-	1.18 × 10 ¹⁰	5.56 × 10^{12}	4.43	0.98
		2.5% AC-3	50 30	(72) (43)	3 3	1,383 25,565	20 12	7.93 × 10 ¹²	2.03×10^{16}	5,72	0.98
		3.0% AC-3	40 25	(58) (36)	3 3	4,459 44,680	31 11	3.55 × 10 ¹¹	3.79×10^{14}	4.96	0.96
		3.0% AC-3**	50 28	(72) (41)	3 3	2,307 102,144	35 6	4.00×10^{14}	3.47 × 10 ¹⁸	6.60	0,98
21 US 2 8 1	Cores	1.5% AC-20	15 11	(22) (16)	5 6	15,550 46,054	34 67	1.25 × 10 ⁷	3.96 × 10 ⁸	2.49	0.20

*Recycled material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate **Duplicate treatment sampled from different plant batches R = Reclamite FO = Flux Oil

.

.



Fig 13. Relationships between the logarithms of fatigue life and stress difference for recycled mixtures from IH 20 - District 8 (laboratory specimens).



Fig 14. Relationships between the logarithms of fatigue life and stress difference for recycled mixtures from IH 20 - District 8 (cores and plant mixed specimens).



Fig 15. Relationships between the logarithms of fatigue life and stress difference for recycled mixtures from Loop 374 - District 21 (laboratory specimens).



Fig 16. Relationships between the logarithms of fatigue life and stress difference for recycled mixtures (plant mixed specimens from Loop 374 and cores from US 281 - District 21).

 N_{f} = fatigue life, cycles,

 $\sigma_{\rm T}$ = applied tensile stress, N/cm²,

 $\Delta \sigma = \text{stress difference} \simeq 4\sigma_{\text{T}}, \text{ N/cm}^2,$

- K₂ = material constant, the antilog of the intercept value of the logarithmic relationship between fatigue life and tensile stress,
- K[']₂ = material constant, the antilog of the intercept value of the logarithmic relationship between fatigue life and stress difference, and
- n₂ = material constant, the absolute value of the slope of the logarithmic relationship between fatigue life and tensile stress or stress difference.

Previous studies (Refs 1 and 25) have shown that results from Eq 4.2 are more useful and comparable with results from other test methods. For the indirect tensile test, stress difference is approximately equal to $4\sigma_{\rm T}$ at or near the center of the specimen.

Values of the constants n_2 , K_2 , and K'_2 are summarized in Table 9. Values of n_2 ranged from 2.15 to 8.07. These values were in the same range, although slightly higher than those previously reported for conventional pavement materials. Monismith et al (Refs 18 and 19) reported values ranging from 1.85 to 6.06. Navarro and Kennedy (Ref 20) reported values ranging from 1.58 to 5.08, and Rodriguez and Kennedy (Ref 29) reported values ranging from 1.24 to 2.28. Since $\frac{1}{\sigma}$ is always less than 1.0, high values of n_2 generally would indicate lower values of fatigue life.

Values of K_2' ranged from 3.96×10^8 to 1.11×10^{23} . These values were also higher than those for previously reported mixtures produced using conventional methods and materials. Navarro and Kennedy (Ref 19) reported values of K_2' ranging from 1.38×10^6 to 1.24×10^{15} , and Monismith et al (Refs 18 and 19) reported values in the range of 4.02×10^7 to 4.31×10^{17} . Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1), for laboratory specimens at the optimum asphalt content, reported average values of K_2' of 3.68×10^9 for gravel mixtures and 1.44×10^9 for limestone mixtures. Rodriguez and Kennedy (Ref 29) reported values of K_2' in the range of 7.05×10^5 to 2.52×10^8 for dryer-drum field-prepared specimens.

Thus, the fatigue lives generally were longer for the recycled mixtures. This observation is confirmed by the logarithmic relationships shown in Figs 13, 14, 15, and 16 and as indicated by the K'_2 values. However, a small increase in the stress level would substantially decrease the fatigue life as evidenced by the large n_2 values.

The coefficients of variation of fatigue life for compacted specimens (Table 9) ranged from 3 to 67 percent; these values are in general agreement with those reported by Navarro and Kennedy (Ref 20) for cores and Rodriguez and Kennedy (Ref 28) for field mixed specimens. These values, however, were based on only three observations. Thus, the variations for these laboratory specimens are similar to those obtained with conventional field mixed specimens and cores, indicating that a greater amount of variation may occur in recycled mixtures. The range for the cores of recycled mixtures was 4 to 92 percent.

STRENGTH AND STATIC ELASTIC PROPERTIES

Estimates of tensile strength, modulus of elasticity, and Poisson's ratio were determined using the static indirect tensile test. Table 10 summarizes the static test results and includes the means and coefficients of variation, which are probably not very meaningful because of the small number of specimens tested.

Values of tensile strength, modulus of elasticity, and Poisson's ratio are summarized in Table 11 along with values previously reported by Adedimila and Kennedy for laboratory specimens (Ref 1), Navarro and Kennedy for cores from inservice pavements (Ref 20), and Rodriguez and Kennedy for dryer-drum prepared specimens (Ref 29).

Strength and moduli obtained for recycled mixtures generally were slightly larger than values obtained previously for conventional mixtures. Thus, in terms of static elastic and strength properties, the recycled material should perform as well as the conventional mixtures.

REPEATED-LOAD TEST RESULTS

As reported by Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1), the relationship between permanent deformation and the number of load applications is linear between 10 and 80 percent of the fatigue life, and, after a conditioning period, the

- <u> </u>				Tens	Ultimat ile Str	e ength	Static Mo	dulus of Ela	sticity	Sta Poisson	tic 's Ratio
District Project	Preparation, Aggregate	Treatment	Number of Specimens	Me N/cm ²	an, (psi)	cv, z		an, (10 ³ psi)	CV, %	Mean	cv, %
		3.0% AC-3	2	104	(150)	-	61	(89)		0.09	_
		2.4% AC-3	2	156	(225)	-#*****	143	(206)		0.04	
		2.0% AC-3	2	176	(254)		186	(270)		0.17	_
		1.6% AC-3	2	191	(227)	_	220	(319)	_	0.11	
		3.5% AC-20 0.34% R	3	84	(122)	12	87	(125)	10	-	_
	Laboratory	3.12 AC-20 0.34% R	2	136	(197)	_	132	(191)			_
	Gradation 1	2.7% AC-20 0.34% R	4	146	(212)	4	147	(213)	34		_
		2.3% AC-20 0.34% R	4	174	(251)	11	190	(275)	27		
		3.5% AC-20	2	137	(198)	_	98	(142)	_	0.14	
		2.3% AC-20	2	217	(315)		235	(341)		0.12	
		2.5% AC-20 0.20% R	2	181	(262)		165	(239)	_	0.12	_
		None*	3	191	(277)	14	201	(290)	37		
8	Plant	2.25% AC-3	3	174	(253)	5	236	(342)	7	0.23	16
IH 20	Gradation 1	2.8% AC-3	3	180	(261)	12	259	(376)	21	0.27	12
		2.8% AC-3	3	85	(123)	3	62	(90)	8	0,28	86
	Plant Gradation 2	2.8% AC-3+ Paxole	3	127	(184)	1	134	(194)	20	0,16	23
		2.0% AC-3 Design #1	3	61	(89)	11	72	(105)	23	0.32	8
		2.25% AC-3 Design #2	3	60	(87)	23	64	(93)	35	0,18	62
	Cores	2.25% AC-5 Design #2A	4	66	(96)	4	87	(126)	13	0.25	58
	Gradation 1	2.5% AC-3 Design #3	2	54	(78)	-	62	(90)	-	0.24	
		2.8% AC-3 Design #4	2	53	(77)		52	(75)		0.28	
		3.0% AC-3 Design #5				-		-			-
		2.8% AC-3 Design #6	5	49	(71)	9	89	(129)	14	0.16	83
	Gradation 2	2,8% AC-3+ Paxole Design #7	2	54	(78)	_	127	(184)	-	0.27	-

TABLE 10. SUMMARY OF STATIC TEST RESULTS

*Recycled material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate R = ReclamiteFO = Flux Oil

(continued)

				Tens	Ultimat ile Str	e ength	Static Mod	iulus of Ela	sticity	Stat Poisson*	ic s Ratio
District Project	Preparation, Aggregate	Treatment	Number of Spec imens	Me N/cm ²	an, (psi)	CV, %	Mea 10 ³ N/cm ²	an, (10 ³ psi)	CV, %	Mean	cv, %
		None*	3	220	(319)	4	270	(392)	6		
		2.5% AC-3	3	1 47	(213)	3	169	(245)	7	0,37	15
		1.0% R	3	124	(180)	7	153	(222)	10	0.30	3
	Laboratory	1.6% R	3	84	(122)	23	101	(146)	20	0.27	22
		1.0% FO	3	108	(157)	23	95	(138)	16	0,23	29
21		1.6% F0	3	82	(118)	4	83	(120)	22	0.25	71
Loop 374		1.6% FO	3	86	(125)	4	77	(111)	10	0,36	10
		2.0% FO	3	104	(150)	8	90	(130)	26	0.33	14
		2.0% FO**	3	86	(125)	3	69	(100)	10	0.28	24
		1.6% R	3	1 30	(188)	2	44	(64)	4	0.33	18
	Plant	1.6% R**	3	128	(185)	11	97	(140)	39	0.33	20
		2.5% AC-3	3	165	(239)	5	124	(179)	4	0.28	18
		3.0% AC-3	3	191	(277)	2	147	(213)	6	0.23	4
		3.0% AC-3**	Э	154	(223)	3	119	(172)	10	0.32	16
	Cores	1.5% AC-20	7	56	(81)	39	40	(57)	55	0.03	459
		Range		49 - (71 -	- 220 - 379)	1-23	40 - (57 -	270 39 2)	4-55	0,03-0,37	3-86

TABLE 10. (Continued)

*Recycled material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate **Duplicate treatments sampled from different plant batches R = Reclamite FO = Flux Oil

Type of Specimens	Tensile Strength, N/cm ² (psi)	Modulus of Elasticity, 10 ³ N/cm ² (10 ³ psi)	Poisson's Ratio	Source
Recycled	49-220*	40-270	0.03-0.37	-
	(71-319)	(57-392)		
Inservice cores	42-109**	32-116	0.03-0.35	Ref 20
	(61-158)	(46-168)		
Laboratory specimens ⁺	100-113*	80-136	0.08-0.20	Ref 1
	(145-164)	(116-197)		
Dryer-drum	42-102*	56-183	0.14-0.42	Ref 29
	(61-148)	(81-265)		

TABLE 11. COMPARISON OF STATIC STRENGTHS AND ELASTIC PROPERTIES

Testing Temperature = 24°C (75°F) *Ultimate tensile strength **Tensile strength at first inflection point +At optimum asphalt content modulus of elasticity decreases with an increase in the number of load applications. For this study, the elastic properties were determined at approximately 50 percent of fatigue life. Table 12 summarizes test values and coefficients of variation.

Resilient Modulus of Elasticity

The means and coefficients of variation of the resilient modulus of elasticity for each project, treatment, and stress are shown in Table 12. The values of the mean ranged from 172×10^3 to 692×10^3 N/cm² (249 × 10³ to 1003 × 10³ psi), with the coefficient of variation ranging from 2 to 27 percent. For dryer drum mixtures Rodriquez and Kennedy (Ref 29) reported values ranging from 128 × 10³ to 349 × 10³ N/cm² (185 × 10³ to 506 × 10³ psi) with coefficients of variation of 3 to 19 percent. For inservice blackbase and asphalt concrete tested at 24° C (75° F), moduli ranged from 152 to 424 × 10³ N/cm² (221 to 615 × 10³ psi) with a coefficient of variation of 4 to 28 percent (Ref 20). For laboratory prepared specimens the range was 207 to 345 × 10³ N/cm² (300 to 500 × 10³ psi) (Ref 1). Thus, the moduli for this study were higher than those reported in previous evaluations of conventional mixtures.

Resilient Poisson's Ratio

The values for resilient Poisson's ratio ranged from 0.04 to 0.68 (Table 12). Previously reported values (Ref 20) of resilient Poisson's ratio for field cores of asphalt concrete were 0.44 and 0.57. Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1) reported values of resilient Poisson's ratio ranging from 0.04 to 0.20 for laboratory prepared specimens tested at 24° C (75° F). Thus, the values of the resilient Poisson's ratio found in this study overlapped values pre-viously reported for conventional mixtures.

EFFECTIVE OF ADDITIVE CONTENT

Essentially, the design of recycled mixtures involves determining the type of additive and the amount of additive.

As a construction requirement the amount of additive must be sufficient in volume, and the viscosity low enough, to wet and penetrate uniformly the crushed asphalt pavement to be recycled.

						Resilie	ent Modulus d	of Elasticity	Resilien	t Poisson's Ratio
District Project	Preparation, Aggregate	Treatment	Stress N/cm ²	Level, (psi)	Number of Specimens	M 10 ³ N/cm	ean, ² (10 ³ psi)	Coefficient of Variation, %	Mean	Coefficient of Variation, %
		3.0 % AC-3	40 32	(58) (46)	2 2	327 310	(474) (450)	=	0.17 0.05	Ξ
		2.4 % AC-3	52 40	(75) (58)	2 3	394 384	(571) (557)	10	0.09 0.13	20
		2.0 % AC-3	66 35	(96) (51)	2 2	458 365	(664) (529)	_	0.16 0.04	=
		1.6 % AC-3	72 (38	(104) (55)	2 3	433 407	(628) (590)	3	0.13 0.20	60
8 IH-20		3.5 % AC-20 0.34% R	30 20	(44) (29)	2 2	441 405	(640) (587)	=	0.20 0.34	_
	Laboratory	3.1 % AC-20 0.34% R	40 28	(58) (41)	2 3	419 445	(608) (645)	19	0.11 0.22	52
	Gradation 1	2.7 % AC-20 0.34% R	45 30	(65) (44)	2 2	444 455	(644) (660)	Ξ	0.12 0.14	Ξ
		2.3 % AC-20 0.34% R	70 (38	(102) (55)	2 2	518 414	(751) (600)	Ξ	0.42 0.17	Ξ
		3.5 % AC-20	55 34	(80) (49)	2 2	500 546	(725) (792)	Ξ	0.19 0.14	Ξ
		2.3 % AC-20	87 (55	(126) (80)	2 2	533 550	(773) (798)	Ξ	0.13 0.21	Ξ
		2.5 % AC-20 0.20% R	72 (41	(104) (59)	2 2	369 458	(535) (664)	Ξ	0.19 0.15	Ξ
		Non e*	72 (45	(104) (65)	2 2	618 521	(896) (755)	_	0.38 0.20	Ξ

TABLE 12. SUMMARY OF REPEATED-LOAD ELASTIC PROPERTIES

і т 1 4

*Recycled material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate

(Continued)

R = Reclamite

.

						Resilie	ent Modulus d	of Elasticity	Resilien	t Poisson's Ratio
District Project	Preparation, Aggregate	St: Treatment N	Stress N/cm ²	Level, (psi)	Number of Specimens	10 ³ N/cm ²	ean, ² (10 ³ psi)	Coefficient of Variation, %	Mean	Coefficient of Variation, %
8 IH-20	Plant	2.25% AC-3	65 35	(94) (51)	3 4	494 535	(716) (775)	3 14	0.19 0.30	87 16
	Gradation 1	2.8 % AC-3	65 35	(94) (51)	3 3	515 484	(747) (702)	2 7	0.36 0.27	23 52
	Plant Gradation 2	2.8 % AC-3	3 0 15	(44) (22)	3 2	509 332	(738) (481)	27	0.45	19
		2.8 % AC-3+ Paxole	50 30	(73) (44)	3 2	651 634	(944) (920)	11	0.26 0.37	46
		2.25% AC-3 (Design #2)	20 10	(29) (15)	3 2	352 402	(511) (584)	18	0.44 0.43	22
	Cores Gradation 1	2.5 % AC-3 (Design #3)	20 10	(29) (15)	2 2	306 335	(444) (486)		0.59 0.43	_
		2.8 % AC-3 (Design #4)	22 12	(32) (17)	2 2	267 284	(387) (412)	_	0.31 0.25	
	Cores Gradation 2	2.8 % AC-3 (Design #6)	20 10	(29) (15)	3 3	326 306	(473) (444)	5 13	0.38 0.36	8 13
		None*	57 40	(83) (58)	2 2	692 465	(1003) (674)		_	_
21	laboratory	2.5 % AC-3	38 26	(55) (38)	3 3	310 313	(450) (454)	6 5	0.34 0.37	19 40
Loo p 374	Laboratory	1.0 % R	40 20	(58) (29)	3 2	337 305	(489) (442)	8	0.41	17
		1.6 % R	20 12	(29) (17)	3 3	246 228	(357) (331)	16 15	0.68 0.52	17 23

TABLE 12. (Continued)

.

 * Recycled material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate

R = Reclamite

,

(Continued)

47

	TABLE	12.	(Continued
--	-------	-----	------------

•

						Resilie	ent Modulus o	of Elasticity	Resilient	Poisson's Ratio
District Project	Preparation, Aggregate	Treatment	Stress N/cm ²	Level, (psi)	Number of Specimens	M 10 ³ N/cm	ean, ² (10 ³ psi)	Coefficient of Variation, %	Mean	Coefficient of Variation, %
		1.0 % FO	38 26	(55) (38)	3 2	278 245	(403) (355)	5	0.41 0.35	30
	Laboratory	1.6 % FO	20 14	(29) (20)	3 3	211 184	(306) (267)	5 12	0.51 0.36	7 28
		1.6 % FO	28 13	(41) (19)	3 3	172 217	(249) (314)	5 5	0.39 0.43	l5 3
		2.0 % FO	40 16	(58) (23)	3 3	200 188	(290) (272)	5 6	0.32	2 L 34
21 Loop 374	Plant	2.0 % FO	30 13	(44) (19)	3 3	174 207	(252) (300)	3 10	0.33 0.25	24 25
		1.6 % R	26 20	(38) (29)	3 3	265 261	(384) (378)	2 9	0.32 0.35	13 22
		1.6 % R	51 20	(74) (29)	2 2	275 237	(399) (344)		0.37 0.30	i
		2.5 % AC-3	50 30	(72) (44)	3 3	305 285	(442) (413)	5 12	0.31 0,17	27 27
		3.0 % AC-3	50 28	(72) (41)	3 3	330 339	(478) (492)	9 6	0.20 0.15	8 22
		3.0 % AC-3	40 25	(58) (36)	3 3	358 307	(519) (445)	7 3	0.35 0.30	15 8
21 US 281	Cores	1.5 % AC-20	15 11	(22) (16)	5 6	224 260	(325) (377)	9 6	0.33 0.35	4 31
					Range	172 - (249 -	- 692 - 1003)	2 - 27	0.04 - 0.68	3 - 87

 ${}^{\star}Recycled$ material was heated and compacted without additives or new aggregate

R = Reclamite

FO = Flux oil

The effects of the amount and type of additive on the tensile strength, static modulus of elasticity, resilient modulus of elasticity, and fatigue life for the three projects are summarized below. Generally, all three properties decreased linearly with an increase in the amount of additive. For District 21 the no additive point was a common point for the three additives. As indicated in Tables 9, 10, and 12, for District 8, mixtures having additives comprised of AC-3 and Paxole generally had higher fatigue lives, tensile strength, and modulus of elasticity values than corresponding mixtures having additives comprised of only AC-3.

Tensile Strength

The relationships between indirect tensile strengths and amount and types of additive added to the original mix are shown in Fig 17. A linear relationship exists in the ranges used for this study, with strength decreasing linearly with increasing amounts of additive. The values of R^2 varied between 0.89 and 0.98.

Modulus of Elasticity

The effect of additive content on the modulus is illustrated in Fig 18, in which it is evident that the modulus decreased linearly with increasing amounts of additive. The values of R^2 computed from a correlation analysis varied from 0.90 to 0.98.

Resilient Modulus of Elasticity

The relationships between resilient modulus and additive content were also linear, as shown in Fig 19. The effect of additive type is more evident for resilient modulus than for static modulus and tensile strength. The mean values were different, and a large difference exists between slopes. Values of R^2 ranged from 0.90 to 0.99.

Fatigue Life

The relationships between fatigue life, at a specific stress level, and additive content are shown in Fig 20. The linear relationship is evident, and the values of R^2 ranged from 0.96 to 1.0. Here it is necessary to compare not only the actual values of fatigue life but the slopes. A steep slope indicates that fatigue life is very sensitive to a small change of additive.



Fig 17. Effects of the amount of additive on tensile strength of laboratory and field mixtures.



Fig 18. Effects of the amount of additive on static modulus of elasticity of laboratory and field mixtures.



Fig 19. Effects of the amount of additive on resilient modulus of elasticity of laboratory and field mixtures.



Fig 20. Effects of the amount of additive on fatigue life of laboratory and field mixtures.

This suggests the possible need for tighter control during construction to prevent variations that will affect the performance of the pavement.

CORRELATIONS

Previous studies on conventional asphalt mixtures have included correlations between

- (1) fatigue life and tensile strain,
- (2) fatigue life and stress/strength ratio,
- (3) fatigue constants n and K,
- (4) K_2' and indirect tensile strength, and
- (5) static modulus and tensile strength.

These same correlations will be evaluated to determine whether the behavior of recycled mixtures is similar to that of conventional mixtures and, if possible, whether they can be used for design.

Fatigue Life - Initial Tensile Strain Relationship

Previous investigations have shown that fatigue life is related to strain (Ref 16) and that fatigue life can be predicted in terms of initial strain (Refs 16 and 17). Saal and Pell (Ref 32) found that the relationship between the logarithm of strain and the logarithm of fatigue life was linear for constant stress loading. Navarro and Kennedy (Ref 20) evaluated the relationship between fatigue life and tensile strain for field core specimens. A relationship was established, indicating that a great deal of variation could be accounted for by the relationship, but there were substantial estimation errors, which would be expected if the relationship were used to predict fatigue life.

Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1) evaluated the relationship between the fatigue life and the initial strain, defined as repeated stress divided by the static modulus of elasticity. These relationships (Fig 21), which were considered relatively accurate, had a coefficient of determination of 0.70, indicating that a large error could be expected if the relationship was used to estimate fatigue life.

In this study tensile strains were estimated by dividing the tensile stress $\sigma_{\rm T}$ by the resilient modulus of elasticity ${\rm E_R}$. The relationships between fatigue life and initial strain are shown in Fig 21. Coefficients



Fig 21. Relationships between fatigue life and initial strain.

of determination of 0.50 and 0.36 indicate that the correlation is weak. Also, a similarly weak correlation was obtained for the relationships between fatigue life and tensile strain. Thus, it was not possible to develop an acceptable relationship between fatigue life and tensile strain or between fatigue life and initial strain.

Stress-Strength Ratio

Previous studies have indicated that the relationship between fatigue life and the stress-strength ratio can be used to estimate fatigue life. Navarro and Kennedy (Ref 20) evaluated this relationship between fatigue life and stress-strength ratio for field core specimens and Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1) evaluated the relationship for laboratory processed specimens. The relationship between fatigue life and stress-strength ratio for this study is shown in Fig 22, along with the relationship reported by Adedimila and Kennedy.

The coefficients of determination R^2 for the projects in this study ranged from 0.46 to 0.85. These values are small compared with the previously reported value of 0.81 (Ref 1), indicating a weak relationship.

Relationships Between n_2 and K_2'

Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1) found that a linear relationship exists between n_2 and the logarithm of K_2' in the form

$$n_2 = A_2 + B_2 \log K_2'$$

treating n_2 as the dependent variable, or

$$\log K_2' = C_2 + D_2 n_2$$

treating K_{2}' as the dependent variable.

The relationships obtained for this study were

$$n_2 = -0.3191 + 0.3676 \log K_2'$$

($R^2 = 0.92, S_0 = 0.34$)



Fig 22. Relationships between fatigue life and stress-strength ratio.

Figure 23 illustrates the relationship between n_2 and log K_2' obtained for this study, along with those obtained by Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1), Navarro and Kennedy (Ref 20), and Rodriguez and Kennedy (Ref 29). The relationship obtained in this study showed a fairly high correlation, which is the same as reported in previous studies.

A correlation analysis was conducted for the values in Refs 1, 20, and 29 and in this study. The resulting relationships (Fig 24) were

$$n_2 = -0.4694 + 0.3763 \log K_2'$$

($R^2 = 0.96$, $S_p = 0.32$)

and

$$\log K_2' = \log 1.6902 + 2.5458 n_2 \\ (R^2 = 0.96, S_2 = 0.82)$$

Because of the high correlation coefficient obtained for the combination, it was felt that a relationship probably exists between n_2 and log K_2' , which is consistent with the findings reported in Ref 1.

Relationships Between K' and Indirect Tensile Strength

An investigation conducted by Maupin (Ref 15) found a correlation between K_2 and indirect tensile strength for constant stress fatigue tests and it was suggested that this correlation could be used to estimate fatigue life. Thus, a similar correlation analysis was performed for K_2' and indirect tensile strength values obtained in this study.

The resulting relationship was

$$\log K_2' = 8.6418 + 0.0450 S_T$$

(R² = 0.51, S_e = 2.23)

and



Fig 23. Relationship between n_2 and log K'_2 for various studies.



Fig 24. Combined relationships between n_2 and $\log K'_2$.

60

In addition, a regression analysis was conducted for the values obtained in previous studies (Refs 1 and 29) as well as this study. The resulting relationship obtained was

$$\log K_2' = 4.7278 + 0.0660 S_T$$
$$(R^2 = 0.57, S_2 = 2.75)$$

The relationship reported by Maupin (Ref 15) was

$$K_{2} = e^{n_{2}} \frac{\ln (12.6\sigma_{\text{IT}} - 558)}{(R^{2} = 0.28, S_{e} = 2.43)}$$

where

$$\sigma_{\rm IT}$$
 = indirect tensile strength, Pa.

Thus, it can be seen that there are significant differences between the form of the relationships and in the values of R^2 and S_e . Since the relationships could be very beneficial for estimating fatigue life, additional study is recommended.

Relationships Between Static Modulus and Tensile Strength

As previously reported by Adedimila and Kennedy (Ref 1), results from this study indicated a possible correlation between indirect tensile strength and static modulus of elasticity.

Such a relationship would be useful for those agencies which are not equipped to conduct the indirect tensile test with deformation measurements, such as the district laboratories of the State Department of Highways and Public Transportation. A regression analysis for modulus of elasticity and indirect tensile strength with modulus of elasticity as the dependent variable showed that an approximate linear relationship exists as follows:

$$E_{S} = 4946 + 986 S_{T}$$

($R^{2} = 0.73, S_{e} = 30907$)
where

$$E_{S}$$
 = static modulus of elasticity, N/cm², and
S_T = ultimate indirect tensile strength, N/cm².

The above relationship was obtained with a coefficient of determination R^2 of 0.73. Since the correlation between E_S and S_T is good it may be possible to estimate E_S in terms of S_T .

Values from Refs 1 and 29 were combined with values from this study to develop a more general relationship; the result is

$$E_{S} = -10432 + 1081 S_{T}$$

($R^{2} = 0.76, S_{e} = 20668$)

Further studies may improve this correlation, which could serve as an estimating tool for those agencies not equipped to measure deformations. However, the equation should be used only when it is not possible or practical to measure deformations and should not be used as justification for not making the necessary deformation measurements. In addition, values for a variety of conditions and projects should be included in order to improve the relationship and extend its inference space.

CHAPTER 5. PRELIMINARY MIXTURE DESIGN PROCEDURE

At present there is no established procedure for the design of recycled asphalt mixtures. The following recommendations are based on the experience of project personnel to date and are preliminary in nature. It is anticipated that modifications will be required as additional information and experience are developed.

The design problem involves (1) bringing the asphalt to its optimum composition for durability, (2) restoring the asphalt characteristics to a consistency level appropriate for the mixture, and (3) meeting the asphalt content requirement of the mixture design procedure.

MIXTURE DESIGN

The steps necessary for the design of recycled asphalt mixtures have been subdivided into three categories: general, preliminary design, and final design.

General

- (1) Determine the gradation of the aggregate in the mixture to be recycled.
- (2) Determine the amount of asphalt in the asphalt mixture to be recycled.
- (3) Determine the final aggregate conditions, e.g., final gradation after the addition of new aggregate.
- (4) Determine the maximum size of the mixture particles after pulverization.

Preliminary Design

The primary objective of this preliminary procedure is to select the types and amounts of additives which can be used to recondition the asphalt in the mixture being recycled and involves the selection of an additive which will soften the existing asphalt. A variety of materials are available, such as a soft asphalt, flux oil, commercially available softening agents, and combinations of these materials. The primary criterion is to reduce the viscosity or increase the penetration of the asphalt until it reaches an acceptable or specific range. Suggested steps for this evaluation are summarized as follows:

- Extract and recover asphalt from a sample of the mixture to be recycled (Tex-211-F).
- (2) Mix the extracted asphalt with the selected types and amounts of additives.
- (3) Measure the viscosity (Tex-513-C, Tex-528-C) and/or penetration (Tex-502-C) of each sample of the treated asphalt.
- (4) Develop curves describing the relationships between the amount of additive and the viscosity and/or penetration over the range of each additive.
- (5) Select those combinations which will produce a binder of the desired consistency, i.e., penetration and/or viscosity.
- (6) Select those combinations which warrant further evaluation. This selection can be based on cost, availability, construction considerations, past reliability and experience, etc.

Final Design

The materials selected in the preliminary design should be evaluated further in order to select the final type and amount of additive and to determine whether the resulting engineering properties are acceptable. The following steps are suggested:

- Prepare duplicate specimens of mixtures containing various percentages of the selected additives in the approximate range determined in the preliminary design and compatible with variations in field application procedures.
- (2) Test according to the Standard Tests used by the Texas State Department of Highways and Public Transportation:
 - (a) for blackbase Tex-126-E, unconfined compression; and
 - (b) for asphalt concrete Tex-208-F, stabilometer.

Other agencies should test using their standard tests.

- (3) Compare the results with those required in the specifications for conventional mixtures. For the Standard Tests used by the Texas State Department of Highways and Public Transportation, these values are
 - (a) for blackbase Tex-126-E: the best base material, the unconfined compressive strength should not be less than 50 psi at a slow koading rate and 100 psi at a fast loading rate;

for the poorest acceptable base material, the unconfined compressive strength should not be less than 30 psi at a slow loading rate and 100 psi at a fast loading rate

- (b) for asphalt concrete Tex-208-F: the stability value should not be less than 30 percent.
- (4) Test using the static and repeated-load indirect tensile tests. Tentative test procedures for the static test are contained in Ref 2. Tentative test procedures for the repeated-load indirect tensile test are being developed.
- (5) Compare the indirect tensile test results with those obtained for conventional mixtures. Properties to be considered are
 - (a) tensile strength,
 - (b) static modulus of elasticity,
 - (c) fatigue life, and
 - (d) resilient modulus of elasticity.

The relationships between the above properties and the amount of additive should be developed as shown in Figs 17 through 20. The resulting values should then be compared to desired values for which there is a limited amount of information. Most specifications specify minimum values of strength, etc. For recycled asphalt mixtures, values normally need to be reduced below some maximum since the asphalt is extremely stiff and brittle.

(6) Evaluate the workability of the mixture by visual inspection and make necessary adjustments.

RECOMMENDED INDIRECT TENSILE DESIGN VALUES

Previous studies have evaluated the tensile strength, static modulus of elasticity, resilient modulus of elasticity, and fatigue characteristics of laboratory-prepared and inservice asphalt mixtures. Since these materials are performing satisfactorily, they represent a guide to the engineering properties required for recycled mixtures.

Based on the results reported in Refs 1, 20, 23, 24, and 29 for various types of asphalt mixtures, typical values of mixture properties are obtained. Additional experimental and theoretical work is needed to define the range of values required; however, at this time it is suggested that the values shown in Table 13 can serve as a guide.

Based on experience to date mixture design probably should be based on strength and modulus values, with limited consideration given to the fatigue values.

	Design Value	
Property	N/cm ²	(psi)
Tensile strength	50-140	(75-200)
Static modulus of elasticity	70,000-350,000	(100,000-500,000)
Resilient modulus of elasticity	170,000-650,000	(250,000-900,000)
Fatigue life:		
n ₂	2-8	
к2	$10^{11} - 10^{18}$	

TABLE 13. SUGGESTED DESIGN VALUES

CHAPTER 6. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

This report summarizes the findings of a study to evaluate the fatigue and elastic properties of recycled asphalt mixtures and outlines a preliminary procedure for mixture design. The conclusions and recommendations from this study are summarized below.

CONCLUSIONS

- (1) The engineering properties of the recycled mixtures evaluated in this study generally were slightly higher than those of conventional mixtures which have been previously evaluated.
- (2) It is concluded that satisfactory mixtures can be obtained with recycled mixtures based on the findings of this study and on the experience and findings of others.
- (3) A preliminary mixture design procedure has been presented which will be modified as additional experience is obtained.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- (1) The design procedure should be used so that field experience and verification can be obtained and the procedure improved.
- (2) A long-term study of the behavior and performance of recycled mixtures should be made.
- (3) Additional testing should be conducted to obtain the tensile, elastic, and fatigue properties of field mixtures used in construction. These values are needed to improve the recommended values for design.

67

REFERENCES

- Adedimila, Adedare S. and Thomas W. Kennedy, "Fatigue and Resilient Characteristics of Asphalt Mixtures by Repeated-Load Indirect Tensile Test," Research Report 183-5, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, August 1975.
- Anagnos, James N. and Thomas W. Kennedy, "Practical Method for Conducting the Indirect Tensile Test," Research Report 98-10, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, August 1972.
- 3. Briggs, R. C., "Pavement Crushed, Revised to Strengthen Primary Base," Civil Engineering, July 1975.
- 4. Cassell, G. A., "California Experiments with Road Recycling," <u>Public</u> Works, July 1975.
- "Contractor Reuses Old Base in 4-Laning Job," <u>Roads and Streets</u>, Vol. 113, No. 10, October 1970.
- Davidson, D. D., W. Canessa, and S. J. Escobar, "Recycling of Substandard or Deteriorated Asphalt Pavements," <u>Proceedings</u>, Vol. 46, Association of Asphalt Paving Technologists, San Antonio, Texas, February 1977.
- Dunning, R. L., R. L. Mendenhall, and R. R. Tischer, "Recycling of Asphalt Concrete Description of Process and Test Sections," <u>Proceedings</u>, Vol. 44, Association of Asphalt Paving Technologists, 1975, pp 537-562.
- 8. Epps, J. A., "Use of Waste Materials, By-Products and Recycled Products," Prepared as a summary of Topic 5 at the Transportation Research Board Workshop on Optimizing the Use of Materials and Energy in Transportation Construction, The University of Illinois, November 12-14, 1975.
- 9. Finn, F. N., C. L. Monismith, and B. A. Vallerga, "Factors Involved in the Design of Asphalt Pavement Surfaces," National Cooperative Highway Research Program Report No. 39, Highway Research Board, 1967.
- 10. Golden Bear Division, Witco Chemical Corporation, "Reclamite Manual for Asphalt Pavement Rejuvenation," January 1969.
- 11. Kinsinger, G., "Incorporating Heater-Remix Process with Asphalt Rejuvenating Agent," Texas Construction, January 4, 1966.
- 12. Lindley, B. R., <u>Report No. 613-1</u>, Texas State Department of Highways and Public Transportation, Austin, Texas, October 1976.

- Lindley, B. R., and H. A. Billingsley, Jr., "Recycling of Asphalt Concrete Pavement," District 8, Texas State Department of Highways and Public Transportation, Abilene, Texas, June 1975.
- 14. Manual of Testing Procedure, Texas Highway Department, Vol. 1, September 1966.
- 15. Maupin, G. W., "Simple Test Procedure for Predicting Fatigue Life of Bituminous Concrete," Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the Transportation Research Board, Washington, D. C., January 1977.
- 16. Moore, R. K., and Thomas W. Kennedy, "Tensile Behavior of Subbase Materials Under Repetitive Loading," Research Report 98-12, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, October 1971.
- 17. Moore R. K., and Thomas W. Kennedy, "Tensile Behavior of Asphalt Treated Materials Under Repetitive Loading," <u>Proceedings</u>, Vol. 1, Third International Conference on the Structural Design of Asphalt Pavement, January 1971.
- 18. Monismith, C. L., J. A. Epps, D. A. Kasianchuck, and D. B. McLean, "Asphalt Mixture Behavior in Repeated Flexure," Report No. TE-70-5, Institute of Transportation and Traffic Engineering, University of California, December 1970.
- 19. Monismith, C. L., and H. B. Seed, "Prediction of Pavement Deflection from Laboratory Tests," <u>Proceedings</u>, Second International Conference on the Structural Design of Asphalt Pavements, University of Michigan, 1967, pp 109-140.
- 20. Navarro, Domingo, and Thomas W. Kennedy, "Fatigue and Repeated Load Elastic Characteristics of Inservice Asphalt-Treated Materials," Research Report 183-2, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, January 1975.
- 21. "Old Asphalt Can Be a Valuable Raw Material," <u>Roads and Streets</u>, Vol. 117, No. 6, June 1974.
- 22. O'Neal, R. J., "Recycling of Pavement Materials," Thesis for Master Degree. Texas A&M University, College Station, May 1976.
- 23. Peters, David B., and Thomas W. Kennedy, "An Evaluation of the Texas Blackbase Mix Design Procedure Using The Indirect Tensile Test," Preliminary Report 183-11, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, March 1979.
- 24. Ping, Wei-Chou V., and Thomas W. Kennedy, "Evaluation of the Effect of Binder Content on Blackbase Characteristics," Preliminary Report 183-12, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, May 1979.
- 25. Porter, Byron W., and Thomas W. Kennedy, "Comparison of Fatigue Test Methods for Asphalt Materials," Research Report 183-4, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, April 1975.

- 26. "Recycled Asphalt Concrete," R. M. I. Systems, Las Vegas, Nevada, 1974.
- 27. "Recycling Old Pavement Can Be Economical for Country Roads," <u>Better</u> <u>Roads</u>, October 1975.
- "Reprocessed Asphalt Gets First Highway Test," <u>Roads and Streets</u>, Vol. 117, No. 12, December 1974.
- 29. Rodriguez, Manuel and Thomas W. Kennedy, "The Resilient and Fatigue Characteristics of Asphalt Mixtures Processed by the Dryer-Drum Mixer," Research Report 183-8, Center for Highway Research, The University of Texas at Austin, January 1977.
- 30. Ronsko, J., and G. Baltzer, Public Works, July 1976.
- Rostler, R. S., <u>U. S. Air Force Pavement Conference</u>, U. S. Government Printing Office, Berkeley, California, July 27-31, 1959, pp 333-354.
- 32. Saal, R. N. J., and P. S. Pell, "Fatigue of Bituminous Road Mixes," Kollard-Zeitschrift (Dramstadt), Vol. 17, 1960, pp 61-71.
- The Asphalt Institute, "Mix Design Methods for Asphalt Concrete," <u>Manual</u> Series No. 2, Fourth Edition, March 1974, p. 31.
- 34. Vallerga, B. A., "Emulsified Petroleum Oils and Resins in Reconstituting Asphalts in Pavements," <u>Highway Research Record No. 24</u>, Highway Research Board, 1963, pp 62-105.